Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, April 3, 2017
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, April 3, 2017 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Kelly Allen, and Steve Lineberry
Council Members Absent: Jeff Fogleman
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Clerk Melanie Eveker, Attorney Charlie Davis
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Presentation of Appreciation Awards 
1. Johnny Hodges – Volunteer Firefighter
2. Marshall Lynch – Volunteer Firefighter
Presentation of Service Award
1. Eric Crisp – 15 years
Consent Agenda
7:02 pm
The Council considered approval of minutes from the March 2nd work session meeting, the March 6th regular meeting, and Budget Ordinance 2017-3.
Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented. Motion carried 4-0.
Public Hearing

7:05pm 

The Town Council held a public hearing to discuss the rezoning of portions of properties, legally described as Alamance Co Tax Map #13-10-29A from B-2 to 1-1 and R-12 and Tax Map 13-10-41 from R-12 to 1-1. These parcels are part of a new business development project and portions of parcels will be involved in a recombination. The property is owned by Donald and Elizabeth Waugh Irrevocable Trust/UMC Foundation and Page G. Barham Life Estate.

Waugh IRREV TRUST/ UMC Foundation/Page G. Barham LE submitted a request to rezone properties located off Stone Quarry Road.  The request is to rezone portions of properties, legally described as Alamance Co Tax Map #13-10-29A from B-2 to I-1 and R-12 and Tax Map 13-10- 41 from R-12 to 1-1. These parcels are part of new business development project and a portion of parcels will be involved in a recombination.   The rezoning is requested to facilitate a development project of the properties.  A developer would like to install a mini storage facility on the property.  To use the land for that use it would need to be rezoned to I-1 light industrial. Council was provided with a rezoning application, purchase agreements, and a preliminary plan for the mini storage facility.  As part of this development, there would be a small property swap regarding parcel l3-10-29A and 13-10-41, which is shown on a preliminary plat that was provided to Council.
7:05pm 

Mayor Boggs opened the public hearing. 
Pam Smith of 313 Graham Road expressed her concern with maintaining an aesthetically pleasing entrance to Haw River. Manager Earp agreed and stated that buffers will be required as per the Town’s Land Use Ordinance.

The property developer informed Council that due to the topography of the property, some of the facility may be visible from the bypass, but not much. This property has drainage and storm water issues and a storage facility is one of the few uses that would work for this land. A feasibility study will be done in order to determine the number and size of storage units to be placed at the property. 
At 7:11pm Mayor Boggs closed the public hearing.

New Business
7:11 pm
The Town Council reviewed and considered for approval the rezoning request of portions of properties, legally described as Alamance Co Tax Map #13-10-29A from B-2 to 1-1 and R-12 and Tax Map 13-10-41 from R-12 to 1-1. The property is owned by Donald and Elizabeth Waugh Irrevocable Trust/UMC Foundation and Page G. Barham Life Estate.
Following brief conversation, the following motion was made:
The Haw River Town Council makes the following consistency findings:

1.  The rezoning request is in compliance with the Town's Zoning Ordinance and Current Zoning Map.

Note: Town is in process of completing comprehensive development Plan.

2.   The rezoning meets the interest of the public as it provides a needed service and helps further develop the town.

With these finding, I, Councilmember Lineberry, make a motion to approve the Waugh IRREV TRUST/ UMC Foundation/Page G. Barham LE rezoning request as presented. Motion carried 4-0.

7:15 pm
The Town Council reviewed and considered for approval the updated Alamance County Properties Commission historical preservation inter-local agreement.

Alamance County is requesting a change to the current Alamance County Historic Properties Commission's historic preservation inter-local agreements. They are replacing the two agreements with one combined agreement creating a joint HPC and CLG for all signers. The goal of the change is to make the HPC's role the same for all signers rather than the mix that was previously in place. This new agreement with supersede all previous agreements and needs to be adopted by the Council and then the County Board of Commissioners.

As a joint commission, the HPC can, on behalf of the members of the agreement:

· locally designate landmarks and historic districts

· review applications for Certificates of Appropriateness for rehabilitation projects involving locally-designated properties

· conduct public education programs

This agreement transfers the additional duties away from the staff of the signing communities while allowing historic preservation to remain a viable planning tool. This is especially helpful giving the small planning staff in most of the County's communities.

As a joint CLG, the HPC can apply for federal historic preservation matching grants through the State Historic Preservation Office, either for county projects or on behalf of communities that have signed an inter-local agreement giving the HPC this power and duty. These grants fund a variety of preservation projects, including the completion of architectural surveys, archaeological surveys, National Register nominations, preservation plans, design guidelines, and architectural survey publications, in addition to funding restoration projects for museums and public buildings. These grants can be extremely helpful given the high cost of many of these projects and the small working budgets for most planning departments. As part of its CLG duties, the HPC would also review and comment on any National Register nominations prepared for properties within the jurisdictions of the signers.
Councilmembers expressed several concerns with and have several questions pertaining to the proposed agreement.
Councilmember Lineberry made a motion to table the discussion on this agreement until a representative from the County can attend a Council meeting to answer questions pertaining to this proposed agreement. Motion carried 4-0.
7:25 pm
The Town Council reviewed and considered for approval a Resolution Authorizing Application for loan and grant assistance from the state of North Carolina for construction of Lang Street pump station replacement.

Manager Earp presented the Council with a resolution authorizing application for loan and grant assistance from the state of North Carolina for construction of Lang Street pump station replacement. The Federal Clean Water Act Amendments of 1987 and the North Carolina Water Infrastructure Act of 2005 (NCGS 159G) have authorized the making of loans and grants to aid eligible units of government in financing the cost of construction of wastewater collection system improvements. The Town of Haw River has need for and intends to construct a wastewater collection system improvement project described as the Lang Street Pump Station Replacement, and The Town of Haw River intends to request state loan and grant assistance for the project.
Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the Resolution Authorizing Application for Loan and Grant Assistance from the State of North Carolina for Construction of Lang Street Pump Station Replacement and to designate Mayor Boggs as the authorized signor. Motion carried 4-0.

7:28 pm
The Council reviewed and considered a new ordinance concerning heavy trash and brush services along with an updated fee schedule.

The Public Services Director submitted to Manager Earp a proposed ordinance for Solid Waste collection with use of the Town's new Grapple Truck. This proposed ordinance is for the collection of Yard Waste and Bulk/Heavy Trash. ln the submission it is outlined what shall and shall not be handled by the Town and the appropriate methods in which the waste is placed for disposal. A proposed new fee schedule is also proposed pursuant to passage of this Ordinance.
Following discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the new Heavy Trash/Brush Collection Ordinance and to approve the associated fee schedule with a wording change from “days” to “calendar days” and for a $20 charge for off cycle pickups, both becoming effective 6/1/17. Motion carried 4-0.
7:45 pm
Town Council reviewed and discussed legal findings and recommendations concerning policy development for temporary mobile office units and provided staff with guidance on final policy development.

Due to the Town’s recent issue concerning a business owner’s attempt to use a mobile office unit on Pine Street, concern has been expressed that our existing Zoning Ordinance does not adequately address whether temporary mobile unit structures are permitted and, if they are, where and under what conditions.  The attorneys have researched the issue and compared our ordinance to the current ordinances of our neighboring towns and cities.  They have found all other governmental units address temporary/mobile office units in very different ways.  It is the attorneys’ belief that we can regulate these units, but the Council needs to provide guidance as to what level we will regulate them. The attorneys and staff discussed with Council the findings and received feedback regarding the Council’s ultimate wishes regarding the regulation of temporary/mobile office units.

Following discussion, the Council took no action regarding this issue.
7:52 pm

Manager’s Update

· Staff is working on insurance renewals for worker’s compensation, property and liability, and health insurance.
· Changes to the OPEB process have been made and staff is adjusting the timing of their reports accordingly.
· Staff has begun to work on the preliminary information for the 2020 census.

· Manager Earp recently attended a workshop along with a Haw River downtown business owner. Now the Town is eligible to apply for acceptance to the Downtown Associates Community Program. This program with require a significant monetary and time commitment from the town. Council asked Manager Earp to have a representative from Elon, a current participant in this program, to come speak to Council regarding their experience with this program. Council asked Manager Earp to then set a special called meeting to address potential application to this program.

· The manager’s budget is in process.

· The 2017 Local Water Supply Plan has been submitted.

· 533 E Main Street is still being dealt with at the County level in an effort to establish if minimum housing standards are being met.

· Manager Earp is expecting an estimate on the coating on Town Hall and the larger shelter repair by this Friday.

· The sealed bid process on the two surplus vehicles has been completed and winners have been notified. The Crown Vic was won with a $2750 bid and the Impala was won with an $850 bid.

· Financial Summary

· Career Day at Haw River Elementary is coming up and some staff and council member will be participating.

· The Annual Sormwater Public Meeting will be held on May 14, 2017 at 5:30 pm in the Council Chambers at Town Hall.

Announcements

· Councilmembers Allen and Lineberry and Manager Earp recently attended Town Hall Day and had some very positive conversations with legislators.
· Councilmember Lineberry asked the attorneys to check into the civil penalties related to Nuisance Alarms and if that revenue must be paid to the School System.
8:09 pm
Councilmember Allen made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 4-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor

Melanie R. Eveker, Clerk




